
ARRAN DEER MANAGEMENT GROUP

Minutes of Group Meeting held via Teams video call 6th May 2022
1. Attendance & Apologies 
	Name               (Organisation)
	Present
	Apology
	Name (Organisation)
	Present
	Apology

	Mr. J. Gibbs        (Chairman)
	Y
	
	Dr J Newman (minutes)
	Y
	

	Mr. C.J.G. Fforde     
	Y
	
	Mr. J. McKinnon        (Sx.Est)
	Y
	

	Mr. N Wright       (A. Est)
	
	Y
	Mr K Bone (Glenkiln)


	
	Y

	Mr Davie Anderson (DE)
	Y
	
	Jamie Hammond
	Y
	

	Mr S Hearton (FLS)


	Y
	
	Ricky McMaster
	Y
	

	Ms. K. Sampson     (NTS)
	Y
	
	Linzi Seivwright
	Y(part)
	

	Ms Audrey Watson (FLS)
	Y
	
	
	
	

	Mr Ian Cornforth (Nat Scot) 
	Y
	
	
	
	


J Gibbs introduced Linzi Seivwright to provide her update so she can be released from the remainder of the meeting.  L Seivwright stressed the importance of completing the HIA’s and stated it was a good time to be resampling before the main growth on the heather starts to come through.  The test sites should be resampled every 3 years and this should be linked to the deer management data. L Seivwright noted that local DMG plans are due to be refreshed and the HIAs are a good way of informing culls and population levels.
FLS commented they had not done any since 2016 but there are plans to do more across Arran and feed this into the DMG.

L Seivwright gave an update following the ADMG AGM in Inverness. Scot Government is encouraged to work with land owners and the Strategic Deer Board will feed into the Scottish biodiversity strategy.  The aim is for joined up thinking and funding, defining work programs and operational delivery. The Deer working group made 99 recommendations of which 94 have been taken forward, however it’s not sure what this will mean in practice yet.
The Deer Act needs updating and this may be absorbed into the Environment Bill.  This could be a concern for ADMG.  The direction of travel by Scot Government is climate change and biodiversity.  

Other projects that are in early stages relate to how deer move and occupy the landscape, Greenhouse gases and Common Ground.
The conversation then moved onto the venison sector and the difficulties through lock down with the loss of the restaurant and market sector.  This is now picking up again. Some dealers are now moving to ‘non-lead’ ammunition from July 2022 and it is noted that there are some shortages of supply of this type of ammo.  J Gibbs raised the question of the efficacy of non-lead ammo and using copper.  J Hammond stated that FLS using non-lead for a number of years and there is more variety/choice available now.  The tendency is to need a lighter faster bullet to maintain performance.  There may also need to be some change in legislation for what’s required to shoot red deer in Scotland.
J Gibbs raised the issue of multiple users at the Brodick larder and their need to be told to use lead free ammo.

L Seivwright left the meeting at 11.32am.

Action 6.1: C Fforde to inform all Brodick Larder users of ammunition requirements.
2.  Approval of Minutes of Last Meeting
The minutes of the meeting held on 25th October 2021 were approved as circulated.
3.  Matters Arising
Action 12.1 7th May 21– Fire plan has been reviewed and revised.  Meeting yet to be held with local fire officer and it is hoped this will be done over the winter. 

An updated draft plan is now with the fire brigade.  Kenny Bone and S Lambie are now part of the fire plan group.
Action 4.1 25th October 21: JMcKinnon to get figures for cull in farming areas as this may assist FLS with planning.

J McKinnon has maps of the areas and will circulate to the group.
See sheet for outstanding actions. 
All other actions are complete or will be covered via the agenda.
4.  Review of 2021/22 hind season
The Group's combined hind cull for the year was as follows:-
	
	Hinds
	Calves

	
	Open Hill
	Agricultural
	Woodland
	Open Hill
	Agricultural
	Woodland

	Arran
	187
	22
	
	47
	12
	1

	Dougarie
	25
	6
	1
	9
	5
	

	FLS
	
	
	104
	
	
	

	Total
	212
	28
	105
	56
	17
	1


Several stags were culled out of season and a further 14 hinds and 6 calves from other land.
2021 Spring Count 
	
	Total
	Stags
	Hinds
	Calves

	2019
	1644
	702
	643
	299

	2021
	1744
	636
	772
	336

	2022
	1529
	596
	649
	284

	Difference
	-215
	-40
	-123
	-52


Numbers have dropped significantly although there was no change in mortality noted.  It is thought the increased cull may be the cause.
Deer movement is expected to increase due to forestry working at Machrie.  It was noted that fences are good and deer jumps have been put in.

There’s potential to do a further count on higher ground during the summer.

Action 4.1: J McKinnon & D Anderson to organise a summer count.

5.  Cull Targets for Stags 2022
	Provisional cull targets
	Stags

	Arran Estate 
	72

	NTS
	8

	Dougarie Estate
	25

	FLS
	80


6.  Habitat Impact Assessment
L Seivwright had already given her update.  Davie Anderson stated that Dougarie had now caught up on those sites missed last year.
K Sampson said dwarf shrub heath currently being done and questioned how many sites were needed.  J McKinnon questioned if the number of plots was determined by deer density.  J Hammond stated it was more about repeating the same plots year on year.  It was provisionally agreed that NTS would do 15 sites as smaller land mass and the rest to continue with 30 sites.
Action 6.2: J Gibbs to clarify with L Seivwright how many are needed.

7.  Nature Scot Update
J Hammond updated the meeting saying that deer management is currently in the Government focus.  There is a collective work programme with 6 main streams and priority areas; Woodland, peatland, commercial forestry, incentives, regulation and on-ground support. It was noted that most deer management is done and funded in the private sector and that its tied in with environmental reform.
The use of HR scopes to assist with deer culling is still currently illegal but being evaluated.

Green alternatives for deer counting such as drones and satellite imagery are still being considered.  Currently helicopters remain the best way for large open range.  A trial using fixed wing aircraft on open range is due this year.

The basic recommendation of 10 deer per k2 has been accepted by Scot Government, the national average is about that. The basic benchmark accepts deer movement and seasonal variation and that some areas can sustain more. The deer density with the HIAs will assist with supporting a cull decisions.
I Cornforth stated the site condition monitoring for Arran Northern mountains would go out to contract.  There is a general view to reduce deer numbers across Scotland to improve the environment.
8.  Forestry and Land Scotland Update  
A Watson introduced herself as the South Region Wildlife Manager. She joined FLS in mid-January as these 5 new posts had been created across the country. She plans to visit Arran soon and confirmed there would be no permanent presence on Arran now R Logan has gone.
S Hearton commented that BASC lease has been extended for 1 year for deer management.

9.  National Trust Update
K Sampson reported that there is a new 10 year strategy concentrating more on conservation and a new national plan for nature.
They are also hoping to do some more peat land restoration this year.
10.  Community Liaison Update
C Fforde reported a  successful presentation at Arran High School had been given.  Community engagement has been difficult with the main shows being cancelled.  NTS offered space in the tent at this year’s Arran Farmers show.
Discussion followed on the issues of residents / visitors feeding deer in residential areas, specifically Catacol and Lochranza where deer are causing a nuisance.  Letters have gone out to residents in Catacol and J Gibbs hopes to hold a meeting with them.

J Gibbs commented that there had been no enquiries via the DMG website.
Action 10.1: C Fforde to organise stall at Arran Farmers show.

11. Deer Management Plan

J Gibbs requested that all HIA data be submitted to the Secretary as well as to L Seivwright.  It was provisionally agreed that it would be a good idea to get L Seivwright to continue to evaluate the data.
Action 11.1: All to submit HIA data to both parties.
Action 11.2: J Gibbs to get a quote from L Seivwright for data analysis.
12. DMG finance

A bank account for the group has now been opened which will allow payments to be made.
13.  AOCB
Spring deer count – written up under agenda item .
14.  Date of Next Meeting
The next meeting of the Arran DMG 11am Monday 24th October 2022 (aim for in person meeting).

